


 

 

 
ACTON-BOXBOROUGH REGIONAL SCHOOL COMMITTEE (ABRSC) MEETING 

 
Library                       March 19, 2015 
R.J. Grey Junior High School           7:30 p.m. Executive Session 
                8:00 p.m. Open Business Meeting 

 
 

AGENDA  

1. Call to Order (7:30) 

2. Executive Session – Strategy with respect to litigation 
   

3. Open Meeting (8:00) 
 

4. Chairmen’s Introduction  
 

5. Statement of Warrant and Approval of Minutes  
1. Meetings on 2/5/15, 2/12/15, 2/26/15 

 
6. Public Participation 

 
7. ABRHS Professional Learning Update and 2015-2016 Midyear Pilot– Principal JoAnn 

Campbell, Beth Baker, David Palmer 
 

8. Curriculum Presentation: Elementary Literacy Overview – Deborah Bookis, Sharon Ryan 
 

9. Superintendent’s Midcycle Review – Kristina Rychlik 
1. DESE Model Evaluation Process for Superintendents 
2. Progress Report and Goals Update  

 
10. Leadership Search Update – Marie Altieri  

1. Athletic Director  
2. Pupil Services Director 

 
11. ABRSD FY16 Budget Update– Glenn Brand (oral) 

 
12. Review of FY15 School Committee Leadership Structure (1 Chair, 2 Vice-Chairs) – Kristina 

Rychlik  
1. Original School Committee Annual Organizational Meeting policy, File: BDA  
2. Original School Committee Officers policy, File: BDB 

 
13. Subcommittee Updates    

1. Negotiations – Marie Altieri (oral) 
2. Budget –  Dennis Bruce (oral) 
3. Policy – Maria Neyland 

i. Curriculum and Instructional Material, File: IGA  - SECOND READING – 
VOTE - Maria Neyland (combining policies IGA, IGD, IJ, IJJ and IJK) 

 
14. School Committee Member Reports  (oral)  



 

 

1. Acton Leadership Group (ALG) 
2. Boxborough Leadership Forum (BLF) 
3. Health Insurance Trust (HIT)– Mary Brolin   
4. Other Post Employment Benefits (OPEB) Task Force– Dennis Bruce  
5. Acton Finance Committee – Dennis Bruce 
6. Acton Board of Selectmen - Paul Murphy 
7. Acton-Boxborough SpedPAC – Paul Murphy 
8. Boxborough Finance Committee- Maria Neyland  
9. Boxborough Board of Selectmen – Brigid Bieber 
10. Joint PTO/PTSO/PTF Co-Chairs – Deanne O’Sullivan 

 
15. Acton and Boxborough Local Elections – Kristina Rychlik    

 
16. Superintendent’s Report – Glenn Brand  (oral) 

1. Community Preservation Committee (CPC) Update  
 
 

17. FOR YOUR INFORMATION   
 1. ABRHS Discipline Report 
 2. RJGJHS Discipline Report  
 3. Monthly Student Enrollment, 3/1/15 
 4. ELL Student Population by School, 3/1/15 
 5. DESE Advisory on the Establishment of a Regional Transportation Reimbursement  
 6. Fund, February 2015 
 7. USDA and DESE Visit ABRHS Cafeteria to Celebrate National School Breakfast Week 
 8. Monthly Financial Report  
 9. Dr. Jeffrey Bostic on Mental Health Issues in Children & Teens, 4/7/15, JH   
  Auditorium , Cosponsored by AB SpedPAC and ABRSD Pupil Services    
  Department  
  
  
  
ADJOURN  
 
     
 
NEXT MEETINGS:  
 
Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee Meetings – start 7:00 p.m. in the Jr High Library 

 3/30/15 (change from 3/26/15) 
 5/7/15 

 
Acton Town Meeting begins April 6, 2015. 
Boxborough Town Meeting begins May 11, 2015.  
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ACTON-BOXBOROUGH REGIONAL SCHOOL COMMITTEE (ABRSC) MEETING 

Draft Minutes 
 

Library                        February 5, 2015 
R.J. Grey Junior High School            6:30 p.m. Executive Session           
            7:00 p.m. Open FY16 Budget Hearing 
             Followed by ABRSC Open Business Meeting 

 
Members Present: Brigid Bieber, Mary Brolin, Dennis Bruce, Michael Coppolino, Amy 

Krishnamurthy, Maya Minkin, Kathleen Neville, Maria Neyland, Deanne 
O’Sullivan, Kristina Rychlik 

Members Absent: Paul Murphy 
Others: Marie Altieri, Deborah Bookis, Glenn Brand, Mary Emmons, Clare Jeannotte, 

Beth Petr 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
The Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee was called to order at 6:30 p.m. by Chairwoman 
Kristina Rychlik.  

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION  
 
At 6:30 p.m., it was moved, seconded and unanimously,  
 VOTED by roll call: to enter Executive Session to discuss strategy with respect to collective  
  bargaining, Acton-Boxborough Education Association (ABEA) 
 (YES – Bieber, Brolin, Bruce, Coppolino, Krishnamurthy, Minkin, Neville, Neyland, O’Sullivan, 
  Rychlik) 

 
Kristina Rychlik stated that an open meeting might have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of 
the Board.  
 
At 7:02 p.m., the ABRSC was polled to go out of Executive Session and returned to Open Meeting.  

 
 

ABRSC FY16 OPEN BUDGET HEARING - 7:00 p.m.   
Please see material posted for 1/31/15 meeting at http://www.abschools.org/school-committee/meetings-

agendas-packets-and-minutes  
 

1. Chairwoman’s Introduction  
 Kristina Rychlik welcomed everyone to the annual Open Budget Hearing. 

 
2. ABRSC  FY16 Budget– Glenn Brand and Clare Jeannotte 

1. FY16 Budget Presentation Slides (taken from 1/31/15 meeting, brought to meeting)  
2. Planning for Possible FY16 Reductions Memo 
3. Recommended Table of Assessments (Table 6)   

 
Dr. Brand reviewed the FY16 budget priorities outlined at the 12/18/14 meeting. There is a commitment 
to meet the needs of all students, especially in light of a rapidly growing number of high needs students, 
including those receiving English Language Education (ELE), those on Individual Education Plans 
(IEPs), those receiving specialized services to support mental health needs and low income students. 
Although enrollment is decreasing, this does not necessarily mean a reduction in resource needs.  
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 Dr. Brand reminded the Committee that the FY16 Preliminary Budget that was presented on Budget 
Saturday, included $223,000 of personnel reductions including two teachers due to enrollment, one 
custodian, an energy advisor and other items. He presented for the first time, Level 1 possible cuts 
totaling $264,000 and Level 2 possible cuts totaling $200,200 totalling $464, 200 for the Committee’s 
consideration. In addition, cuts to the  High School bleachers and Parker Damon Building cafeteria tables 
could total $85,000. Emphasizing that he did not wish these cuts to be made, but if the Committee needed 
to lower the assessments, the Administration had identified these areas as possibilities. 
 
3. Acton Leadership Group (ALG) Update  

1. Materials from 2/5/15 Meeting 
2. Minutes from 1/15/15 meeting  

At the meeting held that morning, the Town of Acton representatives were not comfortable with the 
current FY16 school budget proposal, stating that it is $1.2 million off the Fincom’s Point of View. They 
object to excess funding capacity being used to fund the budget. They believe there is $450,000 problem 
for the school budget, emphasizing that future years are looking very difficult quickly per the 3 Board 
meeting held in the fall.  Dennis Bruce stated that everyone at the ALG table, from Town, School and 
Fincom perspective are all trying to work together. He complimented Marie Altieri and Kristina Rychlik 
for leading this effort of getting everyone to cooperate. Members all agreed to go back and talk to their 
committees about coming up with a way to get to a specific number. Dennis concluded that there was “a 
lot of trust at the table this morning.”  
 
4. Boxborough Leadership Forum (BLF) Update  
Brigid Bieber reported that Boxborough Town Meeting is not until May so they are earlier in the process 
than Acton is. Boxborough is considering whether they should stay part of Minuteman Tech.  
 
5. Discussion and Deliberation  
Kristina Rychlik asked for Boxborough’s turnback history. Brigid Bieber said it was $190,000 last year 
and $200,000 the year before.  
 

As requested on Budget Saturday, the possible reductions were reviewed and discussed by the 
Committee. Dr. Brand stated that it is a difficult discussion because to some degree most do impact the 
students, although there is an effort not to do that. The Administration has tried to stay as far as possible 
from the instructional core.  Individuals who are affected by these possible cuts have been told about this 
presentation, which is also difficult.  
 
Administrators each described how the possible cuts would affect their areas.  
 
EdTech Director Amy Bisiewicz described that the cuts would slow down our wireless upgrade project, 
because it would be phased in over 2 years. Although we have 100% wireless coverage, capacity is an 
issue with over 25 access points and this yields performance trouble. She would wait until next summer 
on this issue. She would terminate two after warranty support agreements. This could mean some 
significant downtimes if services are down for students and staff. Further, in operational services, we 
have a contracted webmaster whose overall hours could be reduced requiring others to take on the 
responsibility of maintaining their section of the website. A new printer agreement with the current 
vendor will give a 10% discount on toner and parts.  
 
Level 2 cuts would eliminate a desktop support position that is now vacant. We are below the desktop 
support recommendations already. 90 -100 help desk tickets exist every day in EdTech. Eliminating this 
support could mean more time waiting for solutions.  
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Facilities and Transportation Director, JD Head stated that the Capital Study could be done in phases - 
existing conditions first and then the rest the next year. The reduction of $50,000 in the safety and 
security/lock down procedures would mean that the Administration Building would probably not be 
done right away.  

 
Level 2 reductions would eliminate a crossing guard removing two duty locations that are not as busy as 
other locations. Campus support would be rotated to cover campus security. A full time person in the 
security office now would be replaced by rotating through other High School staff.. This loss of 
continuity is not ideal, but would probably be ok. Carpet replacement cycle would take longer.  

 
ABRHS Principal JoAnn Campbell described the four potential staff cuts at the High School. The High 
School store supervisor would be reduced  from full time to 19 hours, and an effort would be made to 
increase parent volunteers. The current supervisor works with students who work in the store, they will 
lose this continuity and may lose services like delivering items from parents.  High School staff would 
absorb responsibilities such as the Work Study Coordinator and School-to-Work program. A restructuring 
of the SWAP program may be required. Other High Needs Programs have been bolstered so some of the 
kids in SWAP are being served in other ways now resulting in fewer students in SWAP, but the program 
is still needed. They will look at other creative ways to help these students get the credits they need, 
particularly at the end of their senior year.  
 
Mark Hickey, Director of Music cited a reduction in musical instrument replacement. He has been able to 
patch things together to meet the kids’ needs for many years, but many instruments are in constant repair.  
 
Andrew Shen, RJGJHS Principal, said that assistants are not attending both professional days, just one. 
Assistant Athletic Director at the Junior High would be eliminated and his roles would be absorbed. This 
is mostly coordination of schedules, busing and transportation. Stipends for literacy based clubs would 
suffer. He noted that Deborah Bookis has been generous about helping to fund these within her 
curriculum budget in the past (examples: Media club, literary magazine).  

 
Glenn Brand reviewed the turnback history stating that it speaks volumes about what is happening now.  
He reminded the Committee that 80% of the school budget is people, making this very difficult work. 
He said that lengthy dialogue had taken place with many people to get to these lists.  
 
Kristina Rychlik asked the Committee for their thoughts on the possible cut lists. 
 
Brigid Bieber is in favor of the budget voted last Saturday, but she appreciates when towns have financial 
issues that need to be considered. That said, her job is to advocate for students, that is why she was 
elected. She really appreciated everyone speaking about what the cuts mean. All of these changes affect 
students, reallocating staff from Blanchard to bolster the Acton schools, she understands why but it 
affects students. Custodians being cut affects kids and carpet that is 20 years old with many young 
children sitting on them every day, affects kids. EdTech delays will affect students, as will the Capital 
Study – penny wise, pound foolish. Band instruments for kids who cannot afford their own,  date back to 
1960. Appointments with High School counselors will be harder to get with a cut to School to Work staff, 
crossing guards being cut, staff taking on JH athletic director tasks… it all affects kids. She emphasized 
that these things all matter and the School Committee needs to be very thoughtful about these decisions.  

 
Mike Coppolino described the district as “a big business”. He is inclined to defer to the Superintendent 
and Administration to make these decisions. He urged that the two items below the line be considered 
(bleachers and cafeteria tables) and asked whether Community Education could possibly pick up some of 
those costs. 
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Mary Brolin stated that she supports the whole budget even though she was not there to vote on Saturday. 
Referring to the superintendent’s memo, she asked if it was true that Comm Ed could contribute $85,000 
toward items like bleachers. Erin Bettez replied that it is difficult to know how much Comm Ed will have 
to contribute to capital items. Glenn Brand will explore this further.  
 
Dennis Bruce asked Amy Bisiewicz about the possible cuts in her area and the delays they may cause 
students and staff. He suggested that she might consider outsourcing desktop support. He asked Mark 
Hickey about the instruments. Mark recognized ABSAF as a group that has helped tremendously every 
year to fill in funding gaps. Regarding timing of the Facilities Study, JD Head responded that he could be 
prepared to solicit proposals in June, have the summer to access the facilities and hopefully feed into 
FY17 budget process with recommendations. He stated that the roof of the High School is a particularly 
big asset to maintain.  

 
Deanne O’Sullivan is concerned about the lost learning time with the technology reduction, loss of 
assistants for special education students, and also safety/security issues. If cuts are implemented, she 
wants to document the lost learning time and other impacts for the next budget cycle. For example, how 
much time technology is down.  
 
Kristina Rychlik stated that we are behind other districts in 1:1 initiatives and EdTech. We are already not 
doing everything we should be doing in ELL and English instruction. Many of these cuts will transfer 
responsibility to already overworked staff, or she asked if the community wants Principals scheduling 
athletic events. Crossing guards are needed especially since we encourage kids walking and biking to 
school.  
 
Mary Brolin is nervous about some of the numbers including the Middlesex Retirement figure because 
there is a question about how staff is allocated. It may not be determined in the schools’ favor, causing an  
even bigger financial hit.  
 
Maria Neyland stated, “We are not even doing everything we should be doing for the students with the 
original budget. This will affect the kids.” The Capital Plan is important to do with a million square feet 
of buildings in the District. The High School is eleven years old and will start having needs. She was not 
sure she could support the cuts and does not want to vote until some of the significant questions are 
answered.  
 
Dennis Bruce stated that he voted against the budget on Saturday because it was a big increase over last 
year, and there had been a big increase the previous year. We are voting how much to increase the budget 
again. He appreciates the individual line items because it makes it very clear. Mary Brolin argued that all 
of the increases are OPEB, Middlesex Retirement, Health insurance, special education tuition and 
transportation. She stated that any cut is a cut in service because none of this is adding services – it is all 
required.  
 
Amy Krishnamurthy was not happy with any of the cuts. She thought Saturday’s budget was bare bones.  
Kristina Rychlik explained that the Committee didn’t have to vote. Saturday was a bottom line budget 
number vote. The next vote will be for the revenue sources and assessment. With so many things up in the 
air right now, Kristina suggested that the Committee needed more time to consider the options. 
 
Brigid Bieber understood that there are fiscal issues in both towns, but she did not want to vote on cuts at 
this meeting. The towns need to understand what the Committee is doing, including voting on the budget  
with clear revenue sources. 
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Recommendation to Approve FY16 Acton-Boxborough Regional School District Budget 
and Assessments – VOTE  

 
Brigid Bieber moved: 
 “that the total appropriation for the Acton-Boxborough Regional School District for 
 the fiscal year of July 1, 2015 through June 30, 2016 be set at $80,197,455 and that 
 member towns be assessed in accordance with the Education Reform Law and the 
 terms of the Agreement and amendments thereto as follows:  Acton $53,540,719 
 Boxborough $11,198,103, remainder to be accounted for by the Anticipated Chapter 70 
 Aid in the amount of $14,393,376, offset by Choice and Charter Assessments of 
 $546,513,  Anticipated Charter School Aid in the amount of $26,761, Anticipated 
 Regional Bonus Aid in the amount of $111,200, Anticipated Chapter 71, Section 16C  
 Transportation Aid, in the amount of $1,266,283, a transfer from E&D Reserves in the 
 amount of $200,000, and a transfer from the Junior High School Project Premium on 
 Loan in the amount of  $7,526.”  
 
Maria Neyland seconded the motion. 
 
Dennis Bruce stated that looking at the level 1 and 2 proposed cuts, based on ALG that morning,  
$2.6 million in reserves would still be being used just to fund the Town of Acton’s budget which 
includes the school assessment. He felt that is too much money and said that it is 25% of the 
reserves of town of Acton even if level 1 and 2 cuts are included.  Dennis made a second point 
that as painful as the cuts would be, what would be even more painful would be if the budget did 
not pass at Acton Town Meeting.  
 
The Committee VOTED  to approve the motion as read.  
(YES: Bieber, Brolin, Krishnamurthy, Minkin, Neville, Neyland, O’Sullivan, Rychlik 
   NO: Coppolino, Bruce) 
 
 

BUDGET HEARING ADJOURNED and OPEN BUSINESS MEETING BEGAN (9:05 p.m.) 
 

6. Statement of Warrant  
1. Warrant #15-016 dated 2/5/15 in the amount of $2,832,451.84 was signed by the 

School Committee members.  
2. Minutes of School Committee Budget Saturday Meeting on 1/31/15 (next meeting) 

 
7. Public Participation - none 

 
8. Professional Learning Day 1/16/15 Update  

Deborah Bookis reported on a very successful first PreK- Grade 8 Day for Professional Learning.  
 Lester Laminack was the speaker. Committee members were impressed by the complete process 
 as explained by Deborah, and how many teachers offered to do mini workshops.  

 
9. Subcommittee Updates    

1. Budget – Kristina Rychlik reported on the meetings held 1/29/15 and 2/5/15. 
The Subcommittee briefly discussed possibly bonding OPEB. First step would be to 
ask Clare to speak with the Treasurer and our OPEB advisor.  The Committee will 
review fee structures and revolving accounts.  

2. Regional Financial Oversight – Michael Coppolino reported on the meeting held on 
1/30/15. They continue to track savings due to regionalization and plan to present to 
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School Committee in March 19. They will meet prior to Acton Town Meeting 
regarding the statement that they will make.  
 

10. School Committee Member Reports   
1. Health Insurance Trust (HIT)– Mary Brolin   

 Rates are expected to be voted at the end of February.   
2. Other Post Employment Benefits (OPEB) Task Force– Dennis Bruce  
 This group will meet in a month or so. Dennis will bring up bonding OPEB again. It 

is different now that we are a Region. This will be an important meeting. Dennis will 
be leaving the Committee so he urged members to consider taking his place on this 
subcommittee. 

3. Acton Finance Committee – Dennis Bruce 
Meeting was cancelled last week due to snow.  

4. Acton Board of Selectmen - Paul Murphy 
BOS was meeting the same night due to snow on Monday. 

5. Acton-Boxborough SpedPAC – Paul Murphy 
i. Update: Population Trends of High Needs Students re Chapter 70 Funding 

ii. Foundation Budget Review Commission Public Hearing: 1/24/15 in Bolton – 
This meeting was cancelled due to bad weather. 

6. Boxborough Board of Selectmen – Brigid Bieber 
BOS approved the new Fiber Cable Agreement with the Region. 

7. Joint PTO/PTSO/PTF Co-Chairs – Deanne O’Sullivan 
 Next meeting is February 25th.  
 

11. Response to 9C Cuts in Regional Transportation – Kristina Rychlik   
 

12. Acton and Boxborough Local Elections – Kristina Rychlik    
Deanne O’Sullivan will run again. Dennis Bruce will not run again.  
 

13. Superintendent’s Report – Glenn Brand   
1. New England Association of Schools and Colleges (NEASC) Update 
Glenn Brand reported that in the fall, some schools began to push back on the NEASC 
because they felt their review process is inflexible, the expense of accreditation process is not 
warranted, and they question the relevance of the accreditation. A number of districts started 
to pressure NEASC, including AB and many communities around us.  A letter was co-signed 
and distributed widely. Because ABRSD is almost up for their 5 year progress report, Glenn 
will propose at the next meeting for School Committee to continue to support the other 
districts who are withholding any activities.  
 

17. FOR YOUR INFORMATION   
  
Dennis Bruce stated that a number of people were very impressed with last Saturday’s FY16 Budget 
presentations, describing them as very transparent and very clear. He commended everyone for all of the 
work that went into that day.   

 
The ABRSC adjourned at 9:36 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Beth Petr  
 
List of Documents used: see agenda 
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High School Professional 
Learning Updates and 
2015-2016 Midyear Pilot 
Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee 
Meeting 3/19/15

, , g

● Began school-wide work in 2013-2014
● Informed by data: increased hospitalizations, 

students reporting anxiety & depression, 
school-avoidance, students reporting stress 
related to workload

● 3 year initiative

2
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Year 1: 2013-2014

● Goals
o To understand the challenges our students and 

families are facing related to mental health and 
learning

o To identify the supports we already have in place 
and educate our faculty and staff

o To identify additional supports to put into place going 
forward

3

Outcomes:  2013-2014

● Strengthened Student Support Team (SST) 
model

● STAR Clinical Oversight/Joint Leadership
● MSPP partnership
● Professional Learning for Faculty/Staff

o Impact of depression, anxiety, and trauma on 
learning

o Suicide awareness & prevention
4
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Year 2: 2014-2015

Guiding Question

How do we put our students’ well-
being at the center of what we do 
while maintaining our academic 
standards?

5

Year 2: 2014-2015

Goals

● To examine our own practices and 
policies to determine what impact 
they may have on mental health, 
wellness, and learning

6
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Year 2: 2014-2015

In Progress:
● Piloted homework-free weekend in the fall & solicited 

feedback
● Conducted student survey related to homework and 

workload
● Department and school-wide conversations about 

purpose and expectations for HW
● Continue work on common assessments, feedback, 

collaboration
7

Year 3: 2015-2016

Community Engagement 
● PTSO will take the lead
● Awareness of impact of sleep and learning
● Role of families & community
● Wellness strategies
● Accessing mental health resources

8
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Looking Ahead

● Work will continue (“fabric of the school”)

● How might our work on mental health, 
wellness & learning be sustainably reflected 
in the culture of our school?

● Branding: Who we are and what we value

9

Midyear Pilot 2015-2016

Rationale
● Equity
● Mitigating Stress
● Offering Timely Instructional Feedback
● Aligning Curricular Work with Course 

Objectives

10
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2015-16 Midyear Schedule

● MLK week and last week of Quarter 2
● Morning exams are lunch periods - intended to cut down on number of 

students free in the building
● No assessments or assignments due (other than review work)  2 days prior 

to this week
● No assessments for first 4 days of Quarter 3

Tuesday
Jan 19, 2016

Wednesday
Jan 20, 2016

Thursday
Jan 21, 2016

Friday
Jan 22, 2016

First Exam Per 4 Per 5 Per 6 Per 7

Second 
Exam 

Per 1 Per 2 Per 3 Per 8

11

Daily Schedules

● 2 Hr Delay: Students receiving 50% extra time will be able to remain in the 
classroom for an additional 15 minutes to complete the exam

● Study/Lunch - 55 minutes on every schedule
● No special bus schedule

Normal Day 1 Hour Delay 2 Hour Delay

First Exam 

Study/Lunch

Second Exam

7:23 to 10:23 
(3 hr)

10:23-11:18 
(55 min)

11:18-2:18 
(3 hr)

8:23 to 10:53 
(2.5 hr)

10:53-11:48 
(55 min)

11:48-2:18 
(2.5 hr)

9:23-11:23 
(2 hr)

11:23-12:18 
(55 min)

12:18-2:18 
(2 hr)

12
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Expectations around use of time

● Midyear exams - 90 minutes long
● Students stay in classes for at least 2 hours
● All courses that currently give a final will give an E1 grade

o Including AP Courses and Semester Courses
● All classes that meet every day will meet during their exam block
● Not Meeting: Study halls, lab periods and PE
● Students missing an exam:

o Make it up during the week if possible
o 90 minute after school testing for the week after exams
o Alternative assessments made up by teacher arrangement

13

Managing Students

● Study/Lunch Period:  Regular breakfast, then snack bar, 
offering pre-made sandwiches, salads, soups, and 
pizza for lunch

● PTSO to offer assistance with activities and student 
monitoring 

● Both gyms and the fitness center will be open for 
student use all day

● Teachers will monitor academic hallways - 1 duty period 
per week

14
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Elementary Literacy Overview 

Acton-Boxborough Regional School District
School Committee Presentation March 19, 2015

Deborah Bookis and Sharon Ryan

Guiding Principles 
An effective English language arts and literacy curriculum… 

Develops thinking and language Holds high expectations for all students

Draws on literature Provides explicit skill instruction 

Draws on informational texts and multimedia Builds on the lives of our children

Develops students’ oral language and literacy Nurtures students’ sense of civic life

Emphasizes writing Reaches out to families and communities

Source: Massachusetts Curriculum Framework for English Language Arts and Literacy, Pre-Kingergarten - Grade 12, March 2011
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Anchor Standards for Reading  

❖ Literature 

❖ Informational Texts 

❖ Foundational Skills
■ Print Concepts
■ Phonological Awareness
■ Phonics and Word Recognition
■ Fluency 

4
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Reading Anchor Standards

Read for Meaning 
Take into Account what the Text Says

Learn to Read Like a “Reader”

Standard 1: Literal Comprehension & Inferring

Standard 2: Determine Central Ideas & Themes and Analyze their Development 

Standard 3: Analyze how and why individuals, events, characters, and ideas 
develop and interact over the course of a text… synthesizing 

Standards 1 - 3: Key Ideas and Details

Close Reading
Theories of Reader Response

Robert Scholes
❖ “ Reading remains incomplete unless it is absorbed and transformed in the 

thoughts and deeds of the readers.”

Louise Rosenblatt
❖ “The meaning of text resides in the interaction of the reader with the text.” 
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“To a Daughter Leaving Home” 
by Linda Pastan

What kind of parent is this?  
How do you know?  
What’s the evidence?

What kind of daughter is this?  
How do you know?  
What’s the evidence?
Resource: The Imperfect Paradise, 1988 W.W. Norton & Co.: NY, Linda Pastan

7

Reading Anchor Standards

Reading for Craft … to See the Author’s Craft
How the Text “Says It”
Read Like a “Writer”

Standard 4: Interpret words and phrases as they are used in a text
Standard 5: Analyze structure of texts
Standard 6: Assess how point of view shapes text 

Standards 4 - 6: Craft and Structure 

8
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Cynthia Rylant: “Stray” 
from Every Living Thing

❖ What’s this text coming to be about?
❖ Growing ideas is different than restating text
❖ How does the author use language, structure, point of view to help 

you form these ideas? 

9

Informational Texts

Standard 4: Determine the meaning of general academic and discipline-
specific words and phrases

Standard 5: Compare and contrast the overall structure 

Standard 6: Point of view

10
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Reading Anchor Standards

❖ Integrate and evaluate content presented in diverse formats

❖ Evaluate arguments and claims in a text

Standards 7 - 9: Integration of Knowledge and Ideas 

11

Reading Anchor Standards

❖ Read and comprehend complex literary and informational texts 
independently and proficiently 

Standard 10: Range of Reading & Level of Text Complexity 

12
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2011 - 2012 Initiatives
Developed parameters for K - 6 Reading Benchmark Assessments, Grades 1 - 6
Hired .5 Reading Specialist at RJG JH
Lucy Calkins Workshop:  Reading, Writing, and CCSS

Professional Learning Offerings (by Consultants)
• Christina Cassano, Salem State University, K - 2 Guided Reading 
• Cami Condie, Guided Reading:  A Hybrid Course, Salem State
• Penny Clare, Six Trait Writing
• Kathy Collins, Growing Readers, K - 2, 3 - 6

Professional Learning Offerings (Colleague-Led)
• Academic Language / Academic Vocabulary for ELL 
• Annenberg: Teaching Reading, 3 - 6 
• Running Records, APS Reading Specialists

13

2012 - 2013 Initiatives
Refined parameters for K - 6 Reading Assessments, Grades 1 - 6
Literacy Vodcast Series by 6 Reading Specialists for APS Literacy Website

Professional Learning Offerings (by Consultants)
• Christina Cassano, Salem State University:  Guided Reading as it fits into a Reader’s Workshop 

Model, Grades 3 - 4 
• Joan Kelley &Julie Russ Harris, HGSE: Using Text to Build Academic Language for ELL Students, 

K - 6  

Professional Learning Offerings (Colleague-Led)
• Graduate Course: Deepening Comprehension Strategies, K - 6  
• Children’s Literature: Understanding Supports & Challenges within Genres, K - 6
• Words Their Way: Implementing Word Study for Phonics, Vocabulary & Spelling, K - 6

14
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2013 - 2014 Initiatives
Development of Literacy Links Website for APS Families 
Collaboration re: Transition to RJ Grey for students receiving reading support
Camie Condie, Salem State University, Writing Rubrics

Professional Learning Offerings (by Consultants)
• Cami Condie, Salem State University, Guided Reading in a Reader’s Workshop, Grades 5 – 6
• Judy Pucket, Six Traits Writing & CCSS
• Penny Clare, Weaving Six Traits and Teachers College Writing Units of Study
• Tufts University, RAVE-O 
• Teachers College Homegrown Institute: Reading, K - 2
• Teachers College Homegrown Institute: Reading, 3 - 5
• Teachers College Homegrown Institute: Reading, 6 – 8

Professional learning Offerings (Colleague-Led): 
• Graduate Course: Deepening Comprehension Strategies, K - 6  
• Graduate Course: Translating the Common Core Writing Standards into Classroom Practice 
• Words Their Way: Implementing Word Study for Phonics, Vocabulary and Spelling
• Accountable Talk 
• Power of Purposeful Talk in the Reading Workshop 15

Benchmark Assessment Workshops on PL Thursday Afternoons  
Monthly Literacy Newsletters, Elementary Staff 
Kindergarten Literacy Assessment, Instructional Implications  & Coaching 
Camie Condie, Salem State University, Writing Rubrics
January PL Day: PreK - Grade 8 Literacy Celebration

Professional Learning Offerings (by Consultants)
• Penny Clare, Six Traits and Strategies for Teaching Writing 
• Teachers College Homegrown Institute, Reading, K - 2
• Teachers College Homegrown Institute, Reading, 3 - 6
• Teachers College Homegrown Institute, Writing, K - 2
• Teachers College Homegrown Institute, Writing, 3 - 6 

Professional learning Offerings (Colleague-Led)
• Graduate Course: Deepening Comprehension Strategies, K - 6 
• Incorporating Close Reading into a Balanced Literacy Program, K - 12 
• Words Their Way: Implementing Word Study for Phonics, Vocabulary and Spelling
• Monthly Literacy Seminars 
• Purposeful Talk in the Content Areas 

2014 - 2015 Initiatives

16
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Anticipated 2015 - 2016 Initiatives
Three-Day Summer R & D: TC Overviews for Writing Units of Study, K – 6 

Professional Learning Offerings (by Consultants)
• Kathy Collins and Matt Glover, co-authors of I Am Reading 
• Lester Laminack, author of The Writing Teacher’s Troubleshooting Guide 
• Pam Allyn, National Literacy Expert: Storytelling and Read-Alouds
• Leslie Laud: SRSD (Self-Regulated Strategy Development) for Writing

Professional Learning Offerings (Colleague-Led)
• Graduate Course: Children’s Literature 
• Research Practice Seminar: Writing Teacher’s Troubleshooting Guide
• Research Practice Seminar: I Am Reading
• 12 New PL PreK - Grade 8 offerings to continue the work begun at PL Day, January 2014 

17

Family / Community Literacy Engagement 
Activities

• Elementary school level Open Houses
• Community Read-In 
• Title I Family Night
• Community Project: Book & CD Donations
• PreK - K Spring Early Literacy Event
• K - Grade 1 Spring Early Literacy Event 
• E-mail correspondences by teachers and curriculum leaders
• Willow Books Event - 6 Elementary Schools

Resources:
• Literacy Links Website
• Teacher / Classroom Websites 

Future Planned Initiatives:
• Community “One Read”: PreK - Grade 1
• Districtwide Early Literacy Event 
• Family Literacy Series 

18

























                     
 

Our Mission is to prepare all students to attain their full potential as life‐long learners, critical thinkers, 
and productive citizens of our diverse community and global society. 

Acton‐Boxborough Regional School District 
Superintendent’s Office 

16 Charter Road 
Acton, MA  01720 

978‐264‐4700  www.abschools.org 

 

Glenn A. Brand, Ed.D. 

Superintendent of Schools 

                     

To:    Acton‐Boxborough Regional School Committee 

From:    Glenn A. Brand 

Date:    03/15/2015 

Re:    Superintendent’s Performance Goal – Mid Cycle Review  

 

 

In November I provided members of the School Committee with an overview of my performance goals 

for  the  current 2014‐15  school  year. The development of  these goals  is  consistent with  the  required 

evaluation system  for school superintendents  in  the state of Massachusetts under  the Department of 

Elementary and Secondary Education (DESE’s) model system for educator evaluation.  

 

In addition to the work associated with overseeing the district’s activities on a daily basis, I established a 

number of goals that I hoped would both further enhance my formal entry into the district and advance 

the  important work of our schools and programs.   Of the various goals  listed below I have focused the 

most time and energy around the first and second goal. Nevertheless, there are a number of additional 

areas which I established as areas of focus and are also important in our work.  

 

The information that follows is intended to serve as a progress report of my work to‐date around these 

areas. It will be my intention to provide you with a final report on the status of these goals later in the 

school year as one important piece of data in support of my overall evaluation.   

 

I look forward to the opportunity of discussing these goals with you at our upcoming meeting.  
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Superintendent’s Performance Goal – Mid Cycle Review 

Glenn A. Brand, Ed.D. 
3/15/15 

 
 
I. Professional Practice Goal:  
 

This first goal centered  largely on the work associated with my Entry Plan. The original goal stated 

that by May 1st, I would engage the stakeholders in the district in work in determining three areas: i) 

the  district’s most  critical  needs;  ii)  the  strategies  and  goals  that will  address  these  needs most 

effectively and; iii) the measures that will be used to measure and assess progress.  

 

The specific strategies I outlined that would serve as the actions to facilitate this goal included: 

 

Original Actions Outlined  Status 

By the summer of 2014 a written Entry Plan 

would be produced outlining the various 

phases and activities of my entry into the 

district.  

 

Entry Plan Completed in August, 2014 

By late December/January I would present a 

preliminary report of my findings that outlined 

strengths and challenges of the system along 

with next steps including a way to establish 

next steps in the development of goals and 

strategies.  

 

Report of Entry Plan Findings presented to the 

School Committee in February, 2015 

By March present a proposal of tasks and 

strategies that will address the identified 

needs.  

 

In Process 

By late April/May secure community and 

stakeholder feedback through collaboration 

with the School Committee and solidify district 

improvement goals.  

 

Not Started 
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Reflection & Comments: 

The months of work leading up to the release of my report of findings were invaluable in providing 

me  with  the  ability  to  better  understand  the  context  of  the  district  in  terms  of  its  strengths, 

challenges  and  opportunities.  Because  completion  of  this  stage  took  longer  than  originally 

anticipated, it is clear to me that I  need to revise some of the dates associated with the next steps 

of the process.   

 

 

II. Professional Practice Goal:  
 

The second goal  I presented outlined my  intention to participate  fully  in the  first year of the New 

Superintendent  Induction  Program.  This  program,  designed  specifically  for  those  new  to  the 

superintendent  role,  is  jointly  supported  by  the  Massachusetts  Association  of  School 

Superintendents (MASS)  as well as the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education. 

 

Original Actions Outlined  Status 

Attend eight daylong classroom sessions.   Have attended sessions on the following 

dates: 7/15/14, 8/13/14, 10/1/14, 11/19/14 

and 1/7/15. 

 

Complete all assignments.  All assignments to this point in the program 

have been completed include the report of 

findings for my entry plan.  

Consult with my assigned coach monthly.   Dr. Perry Davis has been assigned as my 

coach. We have met on the following 

occasions where he has either observed 

meetings, visited classrooms, spoke at 

length on the phone or met one‐on‐one with 

me: 8/1/14, 8/26/14, 9/9/14, 9/16/14, 

9/25/14, 11/21/14, 12/2/14, 12/4/14, 

1/21/15 and 2/13/15.   
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Reflections & Comments:  

Participation in this program has been helpful in providing general support to the various areas that 

a school system  leader needs to consider as he/she grows  into the position. The program has also 

afforded me  the opportunity  to begin  to network with other  school  superintendents new  to  the 

profession.  

 

My engagement with Dr. Davis has been productive and valuable. Not only has it been beneficial to 

spend  time  with  him  periodically  in  gaining  his  feedback  on  a  meeting  or  event  that  he  has 

observed, but he has also provided me with critical questions  for  reflection  that have pushed my 

own thinking in issues.  

 

 

 

III. Student Learning Goal 
 

In  support  of  student  learning,  this  particular  goal  sought  to maximize  the  implementation  of  a 

comprehensive  leadership model that  includes re‐modeling the  leadership team within the district 

and the re‐design of summer and  in‐year professional development opportunities for  instructional 

leaders.  

 

Original Actions Outlined  Status 

Establish clear leadership team 

structures at the district level that 

include principals and cabinet members 

as well as the wider district leadership 

members.  

Established two distinct leadership 

teams:   

 School Leadership Team (SLT) = 
Principals + Cabinet Members 

 District Leadership Team (DLT) = 
SLT + All District/Dept. Leaders 
 

 

Develop a calendar for the 2015‐16 

school year that clearly establishes a 

consistent meeting schedule that allows 

Meeting calendar for both SLT and DLT 

has been confirmed and distributed for 

the 2015‐16 school year.  
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leaders throughout the district to come 

together in support of the district’s 

work. This will include a summer 

meeting calendar.  

An increased number of meeting 

opportunities for the DLT have been 

planned in an effort to try and further 

enhance stronger leadership alignment.  

Summer 2015 meeting dates have been 

finalized and include June 30 & July 1 

(SLT) and August 6‐7 (DLT). 

Gather & review feedback regarding the 

Thursday professional release days.  

In Process 

 

 

 

Reflections & Comments:  

Upon moving  into  the  district  in  July  a  number  of  things  became  clear  regarding  the  leadership 

structures  that  the district had  in place. First,  there was a strong  integration of  the Principals and 

Cabinet as an entity that met approximately once a month but with additional meetings added as it 

came  closer  to  the  time  around  budget  development. With  the  belief  that more  consistent  and 

regularly  planned meetings would  better  help  facilitate  our work  together,  I  created  a meeting 

structure that includes approximately two regular meetings per month.  

 

In  addition,  it  seemed  also  clear  that  there  was  not  a  structure  in  place  that  included  regular 

meetings with  the  entire  district  administration  outside  of  the  summer meetings. With  a  strong 

belief  that  some  degree  of  regular  contact  is  important  in  support  of  district work,  and  a  clear 

indication by the majority of the district leaders that more regular opportunities to meet throughout 

the year would be a welcome change, I developed a meeting calendar for the 2015‐16 school year 

that provides for this  increased frequency. I am hopeful that this will provide the foundation upon 

which to further unify the district’s leadership team in support of our important work.  
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IV. District Goal  
 

There were  two  separate  goals  that  fell under  the  larger district  goal.  The  first  centered  around 

Mental Health and Wellness and the second around regionalization.  

 

i) Mental Health  and Wellness  –  this  goal  focused  on  student well‐being  at  the  center  of  our 
structures, strategies and procedures.  
 

Original Actions Outlined  Status 

Continue enhancing social‐emotional 

curricula for Pre‐K through grade 12 with 

implementation to be defined by each 

school and its constituents.  

ABRHS ‐ Freshman‐Signs of Suicide 

Curriculum.  Groups in the high school have 

been restructured at each grade level & 

exploring what can be done to help a 

student struggling. 

 RJGJHS ‐ the counseling department has 

been restructured so they now have a model 

which allows two counselors and an 

assistant principal by grade level. 

Continue to adapt facilities and equipment 

for use by students with disabilities and 

provide opportunities for this population to 

participate in activities with peers.  

 

Ongoing 

Continue to assess the effectiveness of the 

new Student Support Team (SST) model at 

ABRHS and modify where necessary.  

The new Student Support Team is finalizing a 

method for communication with teachers of 

students being followed by SST.  Through 

SST there is a greater awareness of student 

needs and suggested intervention and 

monitoring of students followed. 

Use INTERFACE and evaluate if it provides 

support to counselors in terms of served and 

therapeutic referrals.  

The MSPP Interface referral service provides 

a report two times per year.  From July 1, 

2014‐January 1,, 2015, 41 referrals were 

made to Interface.  Most referral requests 

came from parents. Ongoing evaluation will  
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take place in the coming months.  

Design Elementary Play Spaces and explore 

funding sources.  

Funding is anticipated through the town of 

Acton’s CPC grant process (pending Town 

Meeting) with construction to begin in July.  

 

 

ii) Regionalization – this goal focused on solidifying AB as a unified PreK‐12 school district  in the 
minds of the community, staff, parents and students.  

 

Original Actions Outlined  Status 

Provide opportunities for teachers to observe 

colleagues across the district in similar grade 

levels or positions.  

Blanchard teachers are now able to participate 

in the program that supports teachers 

observing other teachers across the district 

including in other elementary schools.  

Support collaboration with caseload educators 

and facilitate discussions across the district to 

further define staffing and student needs for 

each of the buildings.  

As a part of the FY16 budget planning (as well 

as long‐range planning) a more thorough 

review and analysis of caseloads was 

undertaken. This has helped bring into focus a 

view across the district of current and future 

caseloads.  

Provide opportunities for staff to engage in 

discussions related to transition from the 

elementary to the Junior High School for all 

students.  

The special educators at each elementary 

school attend a meeting about transition of 

students. All principals meet regularly to 

discuss topics including transition. Parents of 

all 6th grade special education students were 

invited to a meeting about transition.  

Make sure district programs are active within 

the Blanchard Memorial School.  

Ongoing 

Meet with Blanchard staff to gather feedback 

about successes and concerns.  

Discussions have taken place on a couple of 

occasions with a specific focus on the 

integration of Blanchard staff into the full 

region.  
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Reflections & Comments:  

As I have come to learn, the district and its staff are focused on a number of areas in support of 

students and this includes their mental health and well‐being. There are many supports to this 

important work at both the building, department and district levels. Throughout the course of the 

next few months, work will continue in this area alongside additional efforts that help define the 

strategies that we as a district believe we need to pursue. As members of the community will recall, 

this was a dominant theme within my report of entry findings and therefore will be an important 

one to develop.  

 

Within the topic of regionalization, we will continue to focus on supporting this significant transition. 

The last few months have provided insight into some of the areas of need, as well as benefits, and 

continual efforts will  be made to explore how to fully support this transition. 







                    
 

Our Mission is to prepare all students to attain their full potential as life‐long learners, critical thinkers, 
and productive citizens of our diverse community and global society. 

Acton‐Boxborough Regional School District 
16 Charter Road   Acton, MA  01720 
978‐264‐3309  fax: 978‐264‐3340 

www.abschools.org 
 

 

We are pleased to announce two finalists for the position of Director of Pupil Services for the Acton‐

Boxborough Regional School District. The ABRSD search committee received 18 applications, selected 6 

candidates to interview, and determined three finalists from the candidates interviewed. One of the 

finalists has since withdrawn. 

 Each finalist will spend a day visiting ABRSD, and the appointment will be made by early April. The new 

Director of Pupil Services will assume the position on July 1, 2015. The public is invited to meet the 

candidates on Monday, March 23 from 6:30 pm to 8:00 pm in the R. J. Grey Jr. High School Library. The 

candidates are scheduled back‐to‐back for 45 minutes each. 

 Mary Emmons  

Ms. Emmons is currently the Acting Director of Pupil Services in the Acton‐Boxborough Regional School 

District, a position she has held during this current school year. Ms. Emmons has worked in the (then) 

Acton Public and Acton‐Boxborough Regional Schools since 1996. Most recently, she has served as a 

Special Education Coordinator (2006‐2014) and prior to that role, was the Out‐of‐District Coordinator 

(2002‐2006). She began her tenure in the District as a special educator at the Conant School for six 

years. Before Acton‐Boxborough, Ms. Emmons held roles as an intervention specialist, resource teacher, 

and special educator in school districts in California, Texas, and Ohio. She received a BS in Elementary 

Education and Special Education from the University of South Dakota, and an MS Ed. in Special 

Education from Simmons College. Currently, she holds licensure in special needs PreK‐9, special needs 5‐

12, elementary education, and as a special education administrator.  

 

Dr. Karen Zaleski  

Dr. Karen Zaleski is currently the Director of Pupil Personnel Services for the Spencer‐East Brookfield 

Regional School District in Spencer, MA. She has held this position since 2012. She also currently serves 

as the Grant Writer, Curriculum Coordinator, and Title I Director for the district. Prior to this role, she 

was the Assistant Principal at the Knox Trail Regional Junior High School (2009‐2012), and an Assistant 

Principal at Mary E. Wells Junior High in the Southbridge Public Schools (2005‐2009). Dr. Zaleski has 

served as a behavior modification educator in Southbridge (2000‐2005), an outpatient clinician at 

Adcare Hospital in Worcester, and a Crisis Intervention Specialist at UMASS Medical Center. She 

received a BS in Psychology from Worcester State College, an MA in Counseling Psychology from 

Assumption College, and an Ed.D in Educational Leadership from Boston College. Currently, she holds 

licensure and/or certification in a number of areas including Superintendent, special education 

administrator, pupil personnel director, school adjustment counselor, and as both a mental health and 

alcohol and drug counselor.                   





























































 
 

The Acton-Boxborough Special Education Parent Advisory Council  

and the Acton-Boxborough Pupil Services Department are pleased to  

co-host a workshop by Dr. Jeffrey Bostic, assistant clinical professor of 

psychiatry at Harvard Medical School and director of school psychiatry 

at Mass General Hospital. Dr. Bostic’s research and clinical interests 

focus on mental health in school settings. This presentation will address 

the topic of mental health issues in children and teens. He will discuss 

signs of anxiety and depression in children and teens and provide 

insight on how to support students’ needs in the school setting.  
 

WHEN: 7:00 p.m. on Tuesday, April 7th 

WHERE: RJ Grey Junior High Auditorium, 

16 Charter Road, Acton 
 

This event is free and open to the public.  

Questions? abspedpac@gmail.com 

 

 
http://www.abspedpac.org 

Dr. Jeffrey Bostic on 

Mental Health Issues in 

Children & Teens 
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